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Submission to Senate Enquiry on Senator Bob Brown’s bill for a levy on plastic bags

I support the introduction of a levy on plastic bags.  The initiative could drastically reduce the number of plastic bags used in Australia, which would make a huge difference to one of the major problems facing the environment – the problem of rubbish.

The sight of plastic bags littering roadsides is now commonplace, indeed it is almost part of the landscape. However, these bags are not just unsightly they are a major hazard to wildlife. Discarded rubbish, including plastic bags, has to go somewhere. Sadly, much of it is washed into gutters and down storm water drains, and eventually ends up floating down our waterways and into the ocean where it becomes hazardous to many marine animals. In three beach clean-up operations conducted by the Indo-Pacific Sea Turtle Conservation Group in Townsville, N Queensland, and sponsored by Coastcare and Zodiac, plastic bags were the most numerous items collected. The danger to sea turtles is enormous, as several species ingest plastic bags floating in the ocean, thinking they are jellyfish. The results are catastrophic for the animal. The tragedy is that this is preventable, by reducing the number of plastic bags available and educating people not to allow the bags to become rubbish in the first place.  Many stranded marine mammals have been found to have plastic bags in their stomachs and sharks often ingest plastics too.

In the UK, some supermarket chains give a discount on the total bill to customers who reuse plastic carry-out bags.  But it is very small, perhaps only one or two pence - a token gesture to encourage reuse.  Its only impact is on those on an extremely tight budget, for example the elderly, who are already adverse to the amount of plastic packaging materials used and will happily do anything to save a few pennies.  Therefore a levy needs to be substantial in order to have an impact.  I understand that in Ireland, such a levy has been very successful in reducing the amount of plastic bags in circulation.  A levy would make people think about alternative ways of packing their groceries and help reduce pollution at the same time.  It would also provide a source of income, which could be used to help mitigate environmental pollution and could be used to help educate the public.  A recent Roy Morgan survey showed that approximately 79% of Australians supported the idea of a levy.  Those using reusable shopping bags could easily avoid the levy.  

The problem of plastics in the environment needs to be urgently addressed and education and a proactive approach are very important here.  For example cashiers at supermarkets need to learn to fill the plastic bags that they supply, and be proactive in asking if a customer has considered the option of stronger reusable cloth bags.

Better still, lets have more plastic bag free towns like the one on Freycinet peninsula in Tasmania.  It would be so easy for many small towns in Australia to go the plastic bag free route, but greater encouragement by governments is necessary to achieve this.  I am heartened by this initiative and the positive attitude of the people involved.
Signed 

Sara Townsend   (sara.townsend@jcu.edu.au)

